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(b) Upon approval, the authorized 
Forest Service official shall take ap-
propriate steps to have an assessment 
made of the fair market value of the 
land and process the conveyance pursu-
ant to §§ 254.24, 254.25, and 254.26. 

(c) Upon disapproval, a Forest Serv-
ice official shall— 

(1) Notify the applicant in writing of 
the reasons the proposal is not accept-
able; 

(2) Inform the applicant of alternate 
proposals under other authorities and/ 
or appeal rights. 

§ 254.24 Conveyance. 

(a) Conveyance of the approved 
tract(s) may be made by a single trans-
action or by multiple transactions 
spread over a period of time in accord-
ance with a prearranged schedule. 

(b) The authorized Forest Service of-
ficial shall— 

(1) Execute and convey title to the 
townsite tract(s) by quitclaim deed; 

(2) Ensure deeds are free of terms and 
covenants, except those deemed nec-
essary to ensure protection of adjacent 
National Forest System land and/or 
valid existing rights and uses; and 

(3) Deliver executed deeds to the gov-
ernmental body upon— 

(i) Adoption of zoning ordinance and 
development plan if found necessary; 
and 

(ii) Notice from the authorized For-
est Service Fiscal Agent that payment 
has been received. 

§ 254.25 Survey. 

The authorized Forest Service offi-
cial shall conduct or provide for the 
necessary tract survey and boundary 
posting of National Forest System 
land. 

§ 254.26 Appraisal. 

Fair market value of townsite tracts 
shall be determined following Forest 
Service appraisal procedures and the 
Uniform Standards for Federal Acquisi-
tions. 

Subpart C—Conveyance of Small 
Tracts 

AUTHORITY: Pub. L. 97–465; 96 Stat. 2535. 

SOURCE: 49 FR 1185, Jan. 10, 1984, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 254.30 Purpose. 

These regulations set forth proce-
dures by which the Secretary of Agri-
culture may resolve land disputes and 
management problems pursuant to 
Pub. L. 97–465, commonly called the 
Small Tracts Act, by conveying, 
through sale, exchange, or interchange, 
three categories of tracts of land: Par-
cels encroached on, road rights-of-way, 
and mineral survey fractions. Imple-
mentation of these regulations does 
not constitute authorization of nor 
consent to adverse possession against 
lands administered by the Secretary of 
Agriculture. 

§ 254.31 Definitions. 

For the purpose of this subpart, 
An applicant is a person who occupies 

or has improvements on National For-
est System land under claim of title or 
color of title, or who owns land abut-
ting or underlying a road right-of-way, 
or who owns land interspersed with or 
adjacent to mineral survey fractions. 

Approximately equal value is a com-
parative estimate of value of lands in-
volved in an interchange where ele-
ments of value, such as physical char-
acteristics and other amenities, are 
readily apparent and substantially 
similar. 

Claim of title is a claim of land as a 
person’s own, based on any reasonable 
evidence which establishes the person’s 
actual use of the land as though the 
person had full title thereto from the 
time the person obtained ownership of 
abutting land. 

Color of title arises from an instru-
ment purporting to convey title to a 
tract of land. 

Encroachments are improvements oc-
cupied or used on National Forest Sys-
tem land under claim of title or color 
of title. 

Exchange is a discretionary, vol-
untary transaction involving mutual 
transfers of land or interests in land 
between the Secretary of Agriculture 
acting by and through the Forest Serv-
ice and a nonfederal entity. 
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